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Publications
Committee Report

By Evelyn H. Biery

The Publications

Committee is con-

tinuing the projects

that it has previous-

ly embarked upon,

including the fol-
lowing:

AEvelynH.Biery  (3) The Memorial

Lecture Subcommittee will continue to

work with our Scholar In Residence,

Leon Forman, to present an ethics lec-

ture. It is our hope that it will take place

in a resort and will become an annual
event sponsored by the Committee,
under the auspices of the College.

(b) College Columns Subcommittee has
published bi-annual issues of the
College Columns and will continue
to do so. We encourage everyone to
provide to us Judges’ favorite sto-
ries, information on our Fellows who
have a life outside the practice of
law, and items on the achievements
and honors of our Fellows.

(c)The Law Review Articles
Subcommittee will continue to
review seminar papers and law
review articles during the year and
forward the most impressive to the
College Fellows, as we did with the
article on ethics by Jerry Smith and
Sally Neely.

At present we have the following
committees:

(a) Memorial Lecture Subcommittee:
John Barrett, Richard Broude, Jan
Hayden, Simon Kimmelman and
Michael Reed.

(b) College Columns Subcommittee:

continued on page 4

Chairman’s
Report

By Raymond L.
Shapiro

We continue to grow
in membership, activ-
ities and stature. As a
stand alone organiza-
tion that will shortly
reach 400, we repre-
A Raymond L. Shapiro gent a cross section of
distinguished professionals engaged in
the insolvency field throughout the
United States and in foreign countries.

For the past year we have been fine
tuning our structure. A hard-working
Board of Regents, under the able lead-
ership of Merrill Francis, carefully
evaluates each potential candidate. To
assist them, we have created two spe-
cial committees, one to screen Foreign
Fellows nominations and the other to
screen candidates from the Judiciary.
The Board of Regents conducts its
activities independent of the Board of
Directors. You can be assured that
every candidate receives a careful and
fair evaluation.

A dedicated and responsive Board of
Directors administers College activities
with a commitment to expand our func-
tions and provide a useful forum to
exchange ideas that will enhance our
profession. They have mandated that
management of College affairs be per-
formed with fiscal responsibility, and
our President, Neal Batson and our
Treasurer, Bettina Whyte, monitor that
mandate. However, we could not
achieve our financial goals without sup-
plemental support through our Patrons
and Sponsors Program. Previously, we

continued on page 9
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Nomination Procedures for Eleventh Class

By Merrill R. Francis

In mid-April of 1999,
Merrill R. Francis,
Chair of the Board of
Regents, will write to
each Fellow request-
ing that nominations,
together with bio-
A Merrill R. Francis  graphijcal information
and other supporting data, be forwarded
to each Circuit Admissions Council by
May 30, 1999. Fellows are reminded
that the nominations should be com-
plete and that substantial due diligence
is required in order to make it likely that
a candidate will receive an invitation;
incomplete and insubstantial nomina-
tions are less likely to receive favorable
consideration. Nominations for Judges
should be forwarded to Leonard H.

Bankruptcy History
Commlttee Report
By R. Neal Batson

A History Project
Committee of the
College has recently
been formed for the
purpose of retrieving
and preserving histori-
cal papers, documents,
books and other mem-
orabilia related to the history of bank-
ruptcy and insolvency law and those
individuals who have been instrumental
in its development. The intention is to
identify an appropriate educational insti-
tution that will be willing to serve as a
repository of this information and make
it available to scholars and others for
research purposes.

Jerry Patchan, Director, Executive
Office for United States Trustees, and
The Honorable Mary D. Scott,
President Elect of the National
Conference of Bankruptcy Judges, have
agreed to co-chair the Committee.
Murray Drabkin, Leon S. Forman,
Professor Lawrence P. King, The
Honorable Joe Lee, The Honorable
Randall J. Newsome, The Honorable
John K. Pearson and Gerald K. Smith
have agreed to serve as members of the
Committee. If you have any informa-
tion which you think will be useful to
the Committee, please contact any of
the Committee members. G

A R. Neal atson

Gilbert, (Chair, Judicial Nominating
Committee), and nominations for
Foreign Fellows should be forwarded to
Daniel M. Glosband (Chair, Foreign
Fellows Nominating Committee).
Thereafter, each Circuit Admissions
Council will review nominations
received for that Circuit (other than
Judges and Foreign Fellows) and begin
the process of making recommenda-
tions to the Board of Regents. Each
Fellow within a Circuit will receive the
names of the proposed Fellows (other
than Judges and Foreign Fellows in that
Circuit) and be asked to comment on
each proposed Fellow. Final Circuit
Admissions Council recommendations
will be forwarded to the Board of
Regents, which will meet on
Wednesday, October 6, 1999, in San
Francisco in conjunction with the meet-
ing of the National Conference of
Bankruptcy Judges. Invitations to new
Fellows for the Class of 2000 will be
sent out in mid-November of 1999. §i

Maltmg La&els for
Address Changes

If you change your affiliation,
address, or telephone number, the
College can provide to you mailing
labels so thatvyou wﬁl be able to

Suzanne
. Director of
the College to obtain a set of
mailing labels.

g i a
"Duectors wxll me&t ~on Fric
~ afternoon, March i

noen to 4:00 p.m.
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Nonmination
Procedures for Judicial
Fellows

By Leonard H. Gilbert

Over the past several
years the number of
© names submitted to the
L | Judicial Nominating
Committee in any one
year has been incon-
2 sistent, ranging from
A Lenoard H. Gilbert  two to over twenty.
This has somewhat frustrated our quest
to find well-qualified candidates. Next
year we hope that three elements will
coalesce to bring forth additional nomi-
nations: growing membership interest,
the Committee’s review of judicial mem-
bership nationwide and the recent change
in the bylaws of the College.

The bylaws, as recently adopted, now
provide that a member may nominate a
judicial candidate from the member’s
district (previously not allowed) but
may not vote on that candidate. The
candidate must be licensed to practice
law in the highest court of any state for
not less than fifteen years and the prin-
cipal activity of practice must have been
primarily in the area of bankruptcy law
for a period of substantially all of the
prior ten years. Additionally, the candi-
date must have been a bankruptcy judge
for at least five yers and must meet all
of the other qualifications for member-
ship required of a non-judicial candi-
date. Finally, a nomination form must
be completed and timely submitted to
the Chair of the Judicial Nominating
Committee— a letter or telephone call
will not suffice.

The Committee recognizes that there
are a number of excellent judges
throughout the country who should be
considered. Accordingly, the
Committee has conducted a review of
the Judicial Almanac in an effort to
begin to identify those persons and seek
out their nominatiions in accordance
with the process established in the
bylaws.

The selection process is quite intense
and very time consuming. Once a can-
didate has been identifed, one or more
of the Committee members undertakes
a thorough investigation, contacting
persons in the area having actual knowl-
edge of the candidate, seeking out con-
fidential evaluations. The information
provided by this process, the nominat-

By Daniel M.
Glosband

The texture of the
Class of 1999 will be
significantly
enhanced by the addi-
tion of four distin-
guished Foreign
A Daniel M. Glosband - Fielows, Under the
final year of John Barrett’s chairman-
ship, the selection committee of Grant
Newton, Jay Westbrook, Lewis Kruger,
Bruce Leonard, Richard Gitlin, Gerry
Smith, Peter Totty and Dan Glosband
conducted several conference call meet-
ings and exchanges of correspondence
to collect nominations, perform due
diligence and recommend candidates to
the Board of Regents. Distillation of an
initial list of 16 suggestions resulted in
the four nominees accepted by the
Regents.

Each new Fellow comes cloaked in
impressive credentials. Gary Colter is
from Toronto, is Vice-Chairman of
KPMG and has served as financial advi-
sor to the debtor or major creditors in
virtually every major recent Canadian
restructuring. He was a founding
Director of the Insolvency Institute of
Canada, is past President of the
Canadian Insolvency Practitioners
Association, a Director of INSOL
International and Chairman of the
Canadian  government appointed
Advisory Committee on Insolvency
Legislation that led to recent reforms in
Canadian insolvency law.

Neil Cooper of Buchler Philips in
London is equally dazzling. He is a
prolific speaker and author on insolven-
cy matters, is the President elect of
INSOL International and was its prima-
ry representative to the UNCITRAL
Working Group on the Model Law on

ing form and the practical experience of
the Committee members then form the
basis for several Committee delibera-
tions before the final list is established.
Once agreed upon, the list is submitted
to the Board of Regents for its consider-
ation and approval or disapproval as
with all members nominated to the
College. At present the judiciary repre-
sents over twenty percent of the mem-
bership.

The distinguished and hard-working
members of the Committee are: Susan
Freeman, David Heiman, Stuart

-~ Nonmination Procedures for Foreign Fellows

Cross-Border Insolvency. He has acted
as Trustee, Receiver or Provisional
Liquidator in numerous UK, African
and Asian insolvencies.

From Western Europe, Dr. Hans-
Jochem Luer is one of Germany’s lead-
ing insolvency lawyers. A partner in
Heuking Kuhn Luer Heussen Wojtek in
Cologne, he has been chairman of the
Insolvency Committee of the German
Bar Association since 1990 and recent-
ly finished his term as Co-chairman of
the Creditors Rights and Insolvency
Subcommittee of the International Bar
Association. He has published numer-
ous articles in German and English in
addition to his active representation of
debtors, liquidators and trustees in
domestic and international insolvency
matters.

Finally, but only alphabetically,
Shozo Miyake of Miyake, Imai & Ikeda
Law Offices in Tokyo. Recognized as
the dean of the Japanese bankruptcy
bar, he was recently featured in a Wall
Street Journal article because of his
work as Trustee of Crown Leasing
Company, Japan’s biggest case ever
with Y'1.18 trillion of debt. Mr. Miyake
publishes and speaks regularly and, in
May, completed his service as chairman
of the Insolvency Committee of the
Inter-Pacific Bar Association. For sev-
eral years, he has been co-chair of the
International  Insolvency  Treaty
Subcommittee of the International Bar
Association.

Selecting Foreign Fellows and involv-
ing them productively in College activi-
ties provides both challenges and oppor-
tunities. As John Barrett’s successor to
chair the Foreign Fellows nominating
committee, I would welcome your sug-
gestions in both respects. T

Kenneth Klee, Lillian Kraemer, Sally
Neely, Robin Phelan and David Sykes.
All members of the College are
encouraged to “Take a Moment,” think
about a judge that you know who you
believe is extremely well qualified to
become a member, check the College
roster and, if he or she is not already a
member, fill out a form NOW and sub-
mit it to the Committee Chair. Your
efforts will benefit the College and be
appreciated by the members. i
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Educational Program Spring 1999

By Leon S. Forman

Plans have been com-
pleted for another out-
standing Educational
Program at the
Annual Meeting of
the College in March,
1999, as announced
A LeonS.Forman by Leon S. Forman,
Scholar-in-Residence. Three exciting
topics will be presented on Saturday
morning, March 13, 1999 by three dis-
tinguished panels of experts. The pro-
gram will be led off at 9:00 A.M. with a
discussion of electronic filing in
Bankruptcy Court, a process already
well established in the Southern District
of New York. This Panel will be
chaired by Cecelia Morris, the well-
known Clerk of the Bankruptcy Court
of that District, who supervised the
installation of electronic filing in New
York and is thoroughly experienced in
its operation. Ms. Morris will be ably
assisted in her presentation by Ronald
M. Martin, Holland & Hart, Colorado
Springs, Colorado, Chair of the
Electronic Filing Committee of the
‘College and the leader of the College’s
efforts to become informed in this area,
and by Michael Mills, Davis, Polk &
Wardwell, the technical wizard of law
office accommodation to the Internet.
Electronic filing in bankruptcy is hap-
pening, or about to happen, in many
other districts; are you prepared?

The second Panel will. discuss an

SAVE
THE DATE

College/All Fellows Luncheon
12:00 - 2:00 PM.
October 6, 1999

San Francisco Marriott
San Francisco, California
8:30 - 11:00 A.m. Board of Directors Meeting
10:00 - 12:00 p.M. Board of Regents Meeting

2:00 - 3:00 p.M. Board of Regents Meeting
(continued)

always interesting subject on pitfalls in
preparing and processing plans and dis-
closure statements. The presentation
will be made by Alan B. Miller, Weil,
Gotschal & Manges, New York; The
Honorable Ralph R. Mabey, LeBoeuf,
Lamb, Greene & McRea, Salt Lake
City, Utah; and Robert A. Greenfield,
Stutman, Treister & Glatt, Los Angeles,
California, three thoroughly experi-
enced and scholarly experts in this field.
Lawyers must constantly be alert to
traps lurking among the difficult issues
encountered in working up a plan and
getting it confirmed. These three
Panelists have been there and know
where to look.

The final presentation will again fea-
ture the highly successful innovation of
last year’s program, namely, Hot Tips
and Hot Topics. The Panel will include
three excellent practitioners and teach-
ers, knowledgeable and authoritative in
bankruptcy law, David Epstein, King &
Spaulding, Atlanta, Georgia and
University of Alabama Law School;
Sally Neely, Sidley & Austin, Los
Angeles, California; and Richard Toder,
Zalkin Rodin & Goodman, New York.
The Panelists will review and comment
upon the latest, and most interesting and
most important decisions of which all
lawyers should be aware in practicing
bankruptcy law.

The Educational Program has always
been well attended, so make your reser-
vations early. i

Directory Committee
Report
: By Joel B. Piassick

New Directory of
Fellows Available in
Early 1999

A new Directory of
College Fellows is
now at the printer and
will be available for
distribution in the
first quarter of 1999. The Directory will
be in a new letter-sized looseleaf format
that will allow it to be updated each year
as new Fellows are added to the
College. The Directory will include an
alphabetical listing of all Fellows as
well as additional listings by Circuit and
State. The biographies of each Fellow
will be included under a tab for his or
her Class and cross-referenced to the
alphabetical listing.

Special appreciation is due to the
West Group, which is printing our new
Directory at no cost to the College, and
to Suzanne Bingham and her staff, who
put in endless hours updating, assem-

A Joel B. Piassick

bling, and proofreading the new
Directory.
When you receive your new

Directory, please verify all of the infor-
mation in your biography and the vari-
ous indices, and please provide any
changes, in writing, to Suzanne at the
College office.

We are in the process of finalizing an
option that will allow each Fellow to
elect to purchase, at his or her individ-
ual cost, an upgraded binder that will be
gold embossed with the seal of the
College and the individual Fellow’s
name. We anticipate that the cost of the
upgraded binder will be approximately
$30, depending, of course, on the total
quantity ordered. You will receive a
letter outlining this option and the cost
once all of the details have been
arranged. 97
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Distinguished Service
Award Selection
Process

By Gerald K. Smith

I have once again
been requested to
chair the Selection
Committee to review
nominees for the
Distinguished Service
Award and make a
A GeraldK. Smith recommendation . to
the Board of Directors. Other members
of the Committee include The
Honorable. Conrad Cyr, Prof. Frank
Kennedy, Prof. Lawrence P. King and
Jay Alix. On behalf of the Selection
Committee, I am requesting nomina-
tions. Please drop me a note or give me
a call with any recommendations prior
to January 30, 1999. My telephone and
fax numbers are: (602) 262-5348
(phone) and (602) 262-5747 (fax).

Past recipients of the award are Prof.
Frank R. Kennedy, Prof. Lawrence P.
King and our Scholar-in-Residence
Leon “Babe Ruth” Forman.

The award criteria are:

* the recipient must have made signif-
icant accomplishments in improving
the administration of justice in the
insolvency and bankruptcy field;

+ the recipient must have provided
distinguished service consistently
rendered over a considerable period
of time or a single outstanding
achievement in a particular year
(The fact that a single achievement
may have occurred before the year
of recognition is not material.);

« the accomplishments must arise
from voluntary activities rather than
for services rendered to a client as a
paid professional (This is not intend-
ed to exclude members of the judi-
ciary, Congress, or the academic
community.);

* it is preferred that the recipient be a
member of the American College of
Bankruptcy, but it is not mandatory;
and

» the recipient must distinguish him-
self or herself or his or her institution
in a manner and in matters that are
consistent with the goals and pur-
poses of the College. T
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Pro Bono Committee
Report
_— By David T. Sykes

The Pro Bono
Committee has
received two grant
applications over the
past few months—one
from the Volunteer
Legal Services Project
of Monroe County,

A David T. Sykes

New York (located in Rochester), and
one from the Consumer Bankruptcy
Assistance Project of Philadelphia,
Pennsylvania. The President of the
College has approved the Monroe
County application, and the members of

the Pro Bono Committee are currently
reviewing the application from the
Philadelphia project.

College Fellows are encouraged to
become active in the pro bono work being
done by the College, and by the American
Bar Association’s Business Bankruptcy
Pro Bono Subcommittee (chaired by
College Fellow Jim Baillie). You can help
by identifying active bankruptcy pro bono
projects in your area and encouraging their
administrators to consider developing edu-
cational programs which might qualify for
a College grant. You can also become a
member of the College’s Pro Bono
Committee, and assist in evaluating the
grant applications. If you are interested
call or e-mail David Sykes (215) 979-
1500, or sykes @duanemorris.com. T
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Law School Educational Program Report

By Honorable Roger
M. Whelan

In keeping with Ray
and Neal’s message
that all members of
the Board should con-
sider “an overall
vision for the future
of the College,” I am
suggesting that serious consideration be
given to the implementation of a long-
term educational project that was raised
and briefly discussed at the March 1998
meeting — namely, organizing and
sponsoring the establishment of a
Masters Program in Insolvency and
Bankruptcy Law at select institutions
throughout the nation.

At this time efforts are being made to
locate a law school that will be respon-
sive to considering the establishment of a
Masters Program and cooperating with
the College in formulating a comprehen-
sive curriculum and employment of one
or more of our College Fellows for the
Masters faculty. A major decision to be
made by the College at this time is the
funding of such a program and ascertain-
ing the availability of our academic fel-
lows to participate as faculty members
for such a program — e.g., in the capac-
ity of visiting professor, outside lecturer,

A Hon. Roger Whelan

All Fellows Luncheon
Fall 1998

By Leon Forman

The Fall All Fellows Luncheon was
held on October 22, 1998, in Dallas, at
the Wyndham Anatole Hotel preceding
the commencement of the National
Conference of Bankruptcy Judges.
Chairman Raymond L. Shapiro
presided. The luncheon program
included an outstanding educational
presentation on “What Every
Bankruptcy Lawyer Should Know
About Taxes.” The moderator for the
program was Leon S. Forman, the
College’s Scholar-in-Residence, and
the Panel was led by Paul Asofsky, Tax
Division, Weil, Gotchal and Manges,
Houston, Texas, one of the most
knowledgeable lawyers and scholars in
this field. Asofsky was ably assisted on
the Panel by one of our Fellows, actual-
ly a member of the Board, Grant

etc. Further details will hopefully be
available at the time of our March meet-
ing, and it is hoped that the University of
Minnesota Law School may be a willing
participant in such a program.
Moreover, as the planning moves for-
ward and the concept of a Masters
Program becomes more viable, the
College may want to form a link with
one of our related professional organiza-
tions (e.g., American Bankruptcy
Institute, National Bankruptcy
Conference, Commercial Law League of
America, Association of Former
Bankruptcy Judges, National Conference
of Bankruptcy Judges, American Bar
Association, etc.) for the purpose of pro-
viding additional funding for the estab-
lishment of a truly national program.

The formulation and implementation
of a long-range educational project such
as the Masters Program will serve as a
lasting Monument to the reputation and
educational goals of our College will be
clearly consistent with the expressed
purpose of the College which is “to fund
and assist projects that enhance the
highest quality of Bankruptcy practice,
including undergraduate programs
related to Bankruptcy and Insolvency.”
(Article II, Section 2 of the Bylaws of
the American College of Bankruptcy
(emphasis added). §7

Newton, Professor of Accounting,
Pepperdine  University,  Mailbu,
California, an expert in bankruptcy tax
law, and by Grover Hartt, ITI, Assistant
Chief, Civil Trial Section,
Southwestern Region, Department of
Justice, Dallas, Texas, who has had
many years experience in dealing with
tax matters in bankruptcy and has
become one of the federal governmen-
t’s top representatives in this field.

The Panel covered the impact of the
automatic stay on tax activity by gov-
ernmental units, the role of the Internal
Revenue Service in bankruptcy cases,
establishing tax liability in bankruptcy,
the burden of proof in tax matters, and
various related questions. The material
was well received by an attentive audi-
ence, which participated energetically
with questions at the end of the session.
The College is most appreciative of the
substantial contribution to the success
of the luncheon on the part of this dis-
tinguished Panel. §i

On Line Committee
Report

By Ronald M. Martin

On-Line Filing: Our
own Cecelia Morris,
Clerk of the Second
Circuit  Bankruptcy
Court, and I will be
given some time at the
March Annual
A Ronald M. Martin Meeting to do a pre-
sentation for all of you on Internet filing.
We will be joined by Michael Mills of
New York, who is one of the top legal
technology wizards but also has exten-
sive experience as a bankruptcy lawyer.
Michael has been operating under the
system that Cecelia and her staff put
together creating a “paperless court” in
the Big Apple. Currently Cecelia and
Michael are working on an “Attorney
Case Filing Manual.” This will deal with
topics from the lawyer perspective,
including: review of documents within
the firm, formatting, security within the
firm, designation of staff, the appropriate
functions for attorneys and paralegals in
the preparation of documentation, orga-
nizing the firm around handling of
notices and paper copies, and various
other nitty gritty topics that become
extremely important for lawyers involved
in the prospect of electronic filing.

Under Cecelia’s direction are there
electronic filings not only for Chapter
11 but now also for Chapter 7 cases
being filed in that District.

In March we will be taking you into
what court filing will look like in the 215t
Century, and if you just cannot wait to
get a glimpse of what it may look like,
check out the web site at
http:\www.NYSBC.USCOURTS.GOV.

See you in March in Washington,

DC.! &

Publications Committee Report

continued from page 1
Harry Dixon, John Kozyak, Cecelia
Morris, Robert Sable and Blaine
Schwabe.

(c) Law Review Articles Subcommittee:
Tom Ambro, Don Bernstein, Dan
Cohn, Hon. Burton Lifland, Joel
Pelofsky, Isaac Scott and Walt
Taggart.

If you would like to serve on one of
the subcommittees, please contact me at

your convenience. T

Page 6

American College of Bankruptcy

January 1999



College Columns

S

Minutes of Board Meeting Spring 1998

By Evelyn H. Biery

American College Of Bankruptcy
Board Of Directors Meeting
March 13, 1998

Approved October 22, 1998

A meeting of the Board of Directors of the
College was conducted on Friday, March 13,
1998, at the Cosmos Club in Washington D.C.

Those who participated in the meeting
included the following: Raymond L. Shapiro,
Gerald K. Smith, R. Neal Batson, Myron M.
Sheinfeld, David T. Sykes, Bettina M. Whyte,
Evelyn H. Biery, Merrill R. Francis, John A.
Barrett, Harry D. Dixon, Jr., Stuart E.
Hertzberg, David A. Lander, Louis W. Levit,
Hon. Ralph R. Mabey, Prof. Grant Newton,
Jerome Shulkin, Paul' M. Singer, Hon. Roger M.
Whelan, Joel B. Zweibel, Leon S. Forman,
William J. Perlstein and Suzanne A. Bingham.

The minutes of the November 19, 1997 meet-
ing of the Board of Directors were approved.

David Sykes reported on the work of the Pro
Bono Committee and a questionnaire that was
forwarded to College Fellows. The Committee
proposed that the College provide funds to orga-
nizations that assist in training individuals who
provide pro bono services in the consumer bank-
ruptcy area. On motion duly made and second-
ed, the Board approved the proposal of the Pro
Bono Committee. As recommended by the Pro
Bono Committee, the College will provide
funds to assist bankruptcy pro bono programs
designed to educate lawyers, law students, para-
legals and other volunteers about consumer
bankruptcy. No single grant will exceed $500,
and the total amount of the grants will not
exceed $5,000 over a two-year period. Each
grant application will contain information about
the pro bono program, its proposed educational
program, and the specific uses to which the
funding would be dedicated. The pro bono
grants will be administered by the Pro Bono
Committee and will be subject to the approval of
the President of the College. College Fellows
will be encouraged to report on programs that
are being developed in their districts.

College Counsel William Perlstein reported
that, under the Lobbying Disclosure Act, lobby-
ing is defined to cover oral and written commu-
nications to covered officials on behalf of a client
concerning (a) the formulation, modification or
adoption of federal legislation; (b) a federal rule,
regulation, or executive order; or (c) any pro-
gram, policy or position of the United States
Government.  Testimony presented before
Congress or submitted for the public record of a
hearing is specifically excluded from the defini-
tion of lobbying. Therefore, any activity by
College members relating to formal appearances
before Congress is outside the scope of the
Lobbying Disclosure Act. William Perlstein
also reported on additional matters under the
Act, such as the requirement for registration if
certain amounts of money are expended by the
College, a certain number of contacts are made
within a certain period of time, or a certain per-
centage of time is devoted to the contacts.

William Perlstein also reported on the contin-
uing analysis of whether the College should

change its state of incorporation to Virginia and
indicated that at this time the analysis is incom-
plete. Virginia has an explicit provision pro-
tecting directors for their actions and omissions
other than for willful violations of their duties.
Nebraska statutes are not so explicit. Simply as
a matter of monitoring, it is easier for William
Perlstein to monitor the laws of Virginia
because of his proximity.

Merrill Francis reported on the admissions
procedures and Bylaws provisions pertaining to
the selection of College Fellows other than
Foreign Fellows and Judicial Fellows. He indi-
cated that the application forms are being revised
to require additional detailed information.

Merrill Francis then reported on the admis-
sion procedures and Bylaws provisions pertain-
ing to the selection of Foreign Fellows. He indi-
cated that the Board of Regents recommended
that there be a separate committee for the
Foreign Fellows, with the Foreign Fellows
Nominating Committee reporting to the Board
of Regents. The Foreign Fellows Nominating
Committee could include any Fellow. On
motion duly made and seconded, the Board
authorized a revision of the admissions proce-
dures and Bylaws provisions so that the Foreign
Fellows Nominating Committee will be
appointed by the Chair of the Board of Regents
after consultation with the Chair of the Board of
Directors and the President of the College and
may include any Fellow. The Board of
Directors further authorized College Counsel
and the Chair of the Board of Directors to revise
the Bylaws in accordance with the resolution,
without further Board approval.

Merrill Francis also reported on the admis-
sions procedures and Bylaws provisions per-
taining to the selection of Judicial Fellows. He
indicated that there will be a separate commit-
tee for Judicial Fellows, with the Judicial
Nominating Committee reporting to the Board
of Regents. The Judicial Nominating
Committee could include any Fellow. On
motion duly made and seconded, the Board
authorized the revision of the admissions pro-
cedures and Bylaws provisions so that the
Committee on Judicial Fellows will be
appointed by the Chair of the Board of
Regents after consultation with the Chair of
the Board of Directors and the President of the
College and may include any Fellow. No
member residing in the district in which a par-
ticular judge sits will be allowed to nominate
or vote on the nomination of any judicial nom-
inee. As with other nominations, nominations
for Judicial Fellows will require a formal and
written nomination form. The Board of
Directors further authorized College Counsel
and the Chair of the Board of Directors to
revise the Bylaws in accordance with the reso-
lution, without further Board approval.

Merrill Francis also reported that there is and
will be no restrictions on the number of College
Fellows. Traditionally, there are no more than
forty or fifty total new Fellows every year.
There are eleven Foreign Fellows as of this year.

Bettina Whyte reported on the financial situ-
ation of the College.

Evelyn Biery reported on the work of the
Publications Committee. Because of the cost,
the College Columns will be published only
twice each year.

Leon Forman reported on the educational
program for the October meeting. The program
will address tax issues and will be presented by
Paul Asofsky and a government attorney.

Mickey Sheinfeld reported on the work of the
Focus Groups and the bills being formulated for
submission to Congress. Suzanne Bingham
reported that a staff member for the Judiciary
Committee had contacted the College during the
Board of Directors meeting in response to the
request of the College for an opportunity to
make a presentation before Congress with
respect to the proposed legislation. On motion
duly made and seconded, the Board of Directors
authorized Raymond Shapiro to submit (a) a
report to the Fellows on the morning of March
14 and (b) a request that the College determine
what role the College would play in the legisla-
tive process.

In the absence of Joel Piassick, Raymond
Shapiro reported on the progress on the College
Directory.

Hon. Roger Whelan reported on the College
Educational Project, under which the College
will assist law schools in presenting courses
related to insolvency law. He indicated that he
had sent a questionnaire to several Fellows who
are professors and that he recommended that
there be a committee for the consideration of a
possible national L.L.M. program in insolvency
law. Jerome Shulkin reported that in December
he spent a considerable amount of time with the
Dean of the University of Minnesota, who was
interested in the program.

Raymond Shapiro reported on electronic filing
of pleadings and other papers before the various
Bankruptcy Courts.

Jerry Smith reported on the Distinguished
Service Award and announced that the recipient
for 1998 is Leon Forman. Jerry Smith also
reported that the Distinguished Service Award
Committee recommended that the College
should commend the work of the National
Bankruptcy Review Commission through cer-
tificates or plaques thanking the members and
staff for their contributions to the improvement
of the bankruptcy laws of the United States. On
motion duly made and seconded the Board
authorized the Committee to present the awards
to the members and staff and of the National
Bankruptcy Review Commission.

Raymond Shapiro reported on the Sponsors
and Patrons who made contributions for the
1997-98 fiscal year of the College.

The Board approved the submission of Susan
Freeman and Richard Toder to the Fellows as
proposed Directors of the College.

Merrill Francis reported that the Board of
Regents recommended that Stuart Hirshfield
and Sally Schultz Neely be appointed as
Regents to fill vacancies. On motion duly made
and seconded, the Board appointed Stuart
Hirshfield and Sally Schultz Neely as Regents to
fill vacanies.

There being no further business to come
before the meeting, the meeting was adjourned.

/s/ Evelyn H. Biery ﬁ
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Tenth Class
Acceptance Through Publication Date

First Circuit

Robert J. Keach, Esquire
Bernstein, Shur, Sawyer
& Nelson, P.A.

100 Middle Street
Portland, ME 04101
Tele: (207) 774-1200
Fax: (207 774-1127

C. Hall Swaim, Esquire

Hale and Dorr L.L.P.

60 State Street

Boston, MA 02109

Tele: (617) 526-6716

Fax: (617) 526-5000

e-mail: hall.swaim @haledorr.com

Second Circuit

Corinne Ball, Esquire

Weil, Gotshal & Manges L.L.P.
767 Fifth Avenue

New York, NY 10153

Tele: (212) 310-8268

Fax: (212) 310-8007

e-mail: corinne.ball@weil.com

William J. Brown, Esquire

Phillips, Lytle, Hitchcock, Blaine &
Huber L.L.P.

3400 Marine Midland Center
Buffalo, New York 14203

Tele: (716) 847-8400

Fax: (716) 852-6100

e-mail: wbrown@phillipslytle.com

Mr. Stephen F. Cooper
Managing Principal

Zolfo Cooper, LLC

292 Madison Avenue, 7" Floor
New York, NY 10017

Tele: (212) 213-5555

Fax: (212) 213-1749

e-mail: mail @zolfocooper.com

Lawrence M. Handelsman, Esquire
Stroock & Stroock & Lavan L.L.P.
180 Maiden Lane

New York, NY 10038-4982

Tele: (212) 806-5426

Fax: (212) 806-6006

e-mail: lhandelsman @stroock.com

Harold S. Novikoff, Esquire
Wachtell, Lipton, Rosen & Katz
51 West 52 Street

New York, New York 10019
Tele: (212) 403-1249

Fax: (212) 403-2249

e-mail: hsnovikoff@wlrk.com

Brad Eric Scheler, Esquire
Fried, Frank, Harris, Shriver &
Jacobson

One New York Plaza

New York, NY 10004

Tele: (212) 859-8019

Fax: (212) 859-4000

e-mail: schelbr@ffhsj.com

College Columns
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By Merrill R. Francis

Third Circuit

Michael A. Bloom, Esquire

Morgan, Lewis & Bockius L.L.P.
2000 One Logan Square

18" and Cherry Streets

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19103-6993
Tele: (215) 963-5032

Fax: (215) 963-5299

e-mail: bloo5032@mlb.com

Karen A. Gianelli, Esquire
Gibbons, Del Deo, Dolan, Griffinger
& Vecchione

- One Riverfront Plaza

Newark, New Jersey 07102
Tele: (973) 596-4505
Fax: (973) 596-0545

William H. Shorling

Klett Lieber Rooney & Schorling
12" Floor, Two Logan Square
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania -
19103-2756

Tele: (215) 567-7508

Fax: (215) 567-2737

e-mail: wschorli@interserv.com

Fourth Circuit

R. Bradford Leggett, Esquire
Allman Spry Leggett &
Crumpler, P.A.

Post Office Drawer 5129
Winston-Salem, North Carolina
27113-5129

Tele: (336) 722-2300

Fax:

e-mail:

Fifth Circuit

Zack A. Clement, Esquire
Fulbright & Jaworski, L.L.P.

1301 McKinney Street, Suite 5100
Houston, Texas 77010-3095

Tele: (713) 651-5434

Fax: (713) 651-5246

e-mail: zclement@fulbright.com

Elizabeth J. Futrell, Esquire

Jones, Walker, Waechter, Poitevent,
Carrere & Denegre

Place St. Charles

201 St. Charles Avenue

New Orleans, LA 70170-5100
Tele: (504) 582-8000

Fax: (504) 582-8583

Henry J. Kaim, Esquire
Sheinfeld, Maley & Kay, P.C.
1001 Fannin Street, Suite 3700
Houston, Texas 77002

Tele: (713) 658-8881

Fax: (713) 658-9756

e-mail: hkaim @smklaw.com

Sixth Circuit

John W. Ames, Esquire

Greenebaum Doll & McDonald, PLLC
3300 National City Tower
Louisville, Kentucky 40202

Tele: (502) 589-4200

Fax: (502) 587-3695

e-mail: jwa@gdm.com

Richardo I. Kilpatrick, Esquire
Shermeta, Chimko & Kilpatrick, P.C.
445 S. Livernois, Suite 221
Rochester Hills, MI 48307-5016
Tele: (248) 652-8200

Fax: (248) 652-1292

Seventh Circuit
Matthew J. Botica, Esquire
Hopkins & Sutter

Three First National Plaza
Chicago, Illinois 60602

Tele: (312) 558-6600

Fax: (312) 558-6538

e-mail: mbotica@hopsut.com

Eight Circuit

Audrey R. Evans, Esquire

Lax, Vaugh, Pender & Evans

400 W. Capitol Avenue, 24" Floor
Little Rock, AR 72201

Tele: (501) 376-6565

Fax: (501) 376-6666

Lloyd A. Palans, Esquire
Bryan Cave L.L.P.

One Metropolitan Square
211 N. Broadway

St. Louis, MO 63102
Tele: (314) 259-2000
Fax: (314) 259-2020

Steven C. Turner, Esquire

Baird, Holm, McEachan, Pedersen,
Hamann & Strasheim

1500 Woodmen Tower

Omaha, Nebraska 68102

Tele: (402) 636-8256

Fax: (402) 344-0588

Ninth Circuit

Mr. Louis DeArias
PricewaterhouseCoopers L.L.P.
1001 Fourth Avenue Plaza
Suite 4200

Seattle, WA 98154

Tele: (206) 386-8108

Fax: (206) 223-2348

Robert Jay Moore, Esquire
Milbank, Tweed, Hadley & McCloy
601 S. Figueroa St., 30" Floor

Los Angeles, CA 90017-5704

Tele: (213) 892-4501

Fax: (213) 629-5063

Lawrence Peitzman, Esquire

Orrick Herrington & Sutcliffe L.L.P.
777 S. Figueroa Street, Suite 3200
Los Angeles, CA 90017-5832

Tele: (213) 629-2020

Fax: (213) 612-2499

Pamela K. Webster, Esquire
Buchalter, Nemer, Fields & Younger
610 South Figueroa St., Suite 2400
Los Angeles, CA 90017-5704

Tele: (213) 891-0700

Fax: (213) 896-0400

e-mail: pwebster @buchalter.com

Tenth Circuit

No nominations received

Eleventh Circuit

Richard P. Carmody, Esquire
Lange, Simpson, Robinson &
Somerville, L.L.P.

Regions Bank Building, Suite 1700
417 20* Street North

Birmingham, AL 35203-3217
Tele: (205) 250-5033

Fax: (205) 250-5034

e-mail: rcarmody @lawls.com

Mary Grace Diehl, Esquire
Troutman Sanders L.L.P.

600 Peachtree Street, Suite 5200
Atlanta, GA 30308-2216

Tele: (404) 885-3128

Fax: (404) 885-3995

e-mail:

marygrace.diehl @troutmansanders.com

Foreign Fellows

Mr. Gary F. Colter - United States
KPMG National Firm of Public
Accountants

Post Office Box 31

Commerce Court West

Toronto, Ontario M5L.-1B2
CANADA

Tele: (416) 777-3452

Fax: (416) 777-8183

Mr. Neil Cooper - England
Buchler Phillips Group

84 Grosvenor Street
London, England WIX 9DF
Tele: (0171) 518-2211

Fax: (0171) 629-9444

Dr. Hans-Jochem Luer - Germany
Heuking Kuhn Luer Heussen Wojtek
Konrad-Adenauer-Ufer 21

5066 8 Cologne

Germany

Tele: (49) (221) 912-669-0

Fax: (49) (221) 912-699-3

e-mail: hklhw@aol.com

Shozo Miyake, Esquire - Japan
Miyake Imai & Ikeda Law Office
Sixth Floor, Seven Building
2-8-1 Shinjuku

Shinjuku-ku

Tokyo 160

JAPAN

Tele: (011) (81) (3) 3356-5251
Fax: (011) (81) (3) 3356-5255

Judicial Fellows

Hon. William Houston Brown
United States Bankruptcy Judge
Western District of Tennessee

200 Jefferson Avenue, Suite 675
Memphis, Tennessee 38103

Tele: (901) 544-4174

Fax: (901) 544-4510

e-mail:
William_H_Brown@tnwb.uscourts.gov

Hon. David S. Kennedy

Chief U.S. Bankruptcy Judge
Western District of Tennessee

200 Jefferson Avenue, Suite 950
Memphis, Tennessee 38103

Tele: (901) 544-4175

Fax: (901) 544-4190

e-mail:

David_S_Kennedy @tnwb.uscourts.gov
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College Columns

—

Chairman’s Report
continued from page 1

had separate fundraising campaigns for
each project.

Last year we solicited College
membership for Patron and Sponsor
contributions on an annual basis so
that a single commitment would sup-
port all events and projects throughout
the year. As it was a success, we have
continued the Program this year, and
we are very pleased with the support
we are receiving from a cross section
of the College. By adopting this
Program and achieving our financial
goals, we are able to maintain a mod-
est dues structure and a modest cost
for important College events in
October and at our annual meeting in
March. We are enormously grateful to
all of our Patrons and Sponsors for
their participation.

With growth comes greater man-
agement challenges. We now have the
advice of legal counsel, William
Perlstein, and the backup of his firm,
Wilmer, Cutler and Pickering, who
recommended that we reincorporate
in Virginia. We have expanded the
projects assigned to Suzanne
Bingham, our Executive Director, and
her able staff. The size of our organi-
zation and the addition of new mem-
bers each year required a new
approach to publishing our Directory.
With the able assistance of Joel
Piassick, in early 1999 we will have a
new Directory distributed to all
College members, with a format that
will enable us to annually supplement
this resource material at reduced
expense. We are also grateful for the
accommodations granted to us by
West Publishing Company in produc-
ing this Directory.

As we expand our financial base,
build capital reserves through annual
initiation fees from new members,
and receive support from Patrons and
Sponsors, we are provided greater
opportunities to fund outside activi-
ties. We are now processing pro bono
requests from organizations in need
of assistance, and we have made a
modest beginning to support educa-
tional programs directed to insolven-
cy study. As our financial base
grows, we will be able to do more in
these endeavors.

When called upon, our membership
has been most responsive with focus

Spring 1999 Induction Ceremony and Events

By Suzanne A. Bingham

1999 Induction Ceremony And Events

March 12-13, 1999

As Washington, D.C. is experiencing
unusually warm temperatures through
December, it feels like March is here
already. We promise to host another
elegant Induction Ceremony event for
the distinguished bankruptcy and insol-
vency professionals that have been
invited to become Fellows. The
Induction is scheduled for Friday,
March 12, and will be held at The
Corcoran Gallery of Art. Traditionally,
the College hosts the Induction
Ceremony at the Supreme Court, but
this year it was reserved for March due
to Judicial Conference meetings. We
are excited about hosting the event at
The Corcoran Gallery of Art, which is
such a historic and beautiful building
located across from the White House.
Although not confirmed to date, Senator
Richard Durbin (D-IL) has been invited
to address the Induction attendees.

This year, Leon Forman, College
Scholar-in-Residence and coordinator
of the educational program, has again
arranged an outstanding program.
Three exciting topics will be presented
on Saturday morning, March 13, start-
ing with a discussion on electronic fil-
ing in Bankruptcy Court. The second

group activities. Our Scholar-in-
Residence, Leon Forman, was able to
testify before Congress on positions
supported by the entire fellowship.
We are now trying to coordinate
activities  with  the  National
Bankruptcy Conference in supporting
recommended legislation for
Congress when it reconvenes and con-
siders bankruptcy reform.

We have a full plate of activities
scheduled for our March meeting.
Our Scholar-in-Residence has once
again assembled outstanding panels.
The social component has been well
organized by Suzanne Bingham. This
forum presents a wonderful opportu-
nity to meet with distinguished mem-
bers of the insolvency community and
to develop relationships with your
fellow professionals throughout the
country and from abroad. I hope to
see all of you in Washington, D.C.,
this March. §7

panel will discuss pitfalls in preparing
and processing plans and disclosure
statements; and the final panel presenta-
tion will again feature “Hot Tips and
Hot Topics.” The All Fellows business
meeting luncheon will follow. The din-
ner will be held at the Metropolitan
Club, and we are featuring, once again,
the Capitol Steps, a political comedy
satire group.

A new addition to the Saturday events
is a Spouse Sightseeing Tour of
Washington beginning with pick up at
the James Madison Hotel at 9:00 A.M.
and returning by 1:00 p.M. The tour is
$20.00 per person and includes a tour of
the Capitol, The Library of Congress,
the Lincoln Memorial as well as sur-
rounding memorials.

The host hotel is the James Madison
Hotel in Washington, D.C. You may
make your hotel reservations by calling
800-424-8577 or 202-862-1740 and
asking for file ACB83F. - A block of
rooms has been reserved for the
College.

Make your reservations early, and
note that the Induction Ceremony and
other events registration brochure will
be forwarded in January. §7

Pro Bono Project.

We received the following letter
from Volunteer Legal Services
oject of Monore County, Inc.

Volunteer Legal Services Project
of Monore County, Inc.

Dear Friends:

ve a check for $470
grateful to the
y for the grant
ro bono bank-

1 was delighted to recei
in today’s mail. We are very
American College of Bankruptc
to train more lawyers to handle p:
ruptcy cases. Please extend our thi
members of the grants committee.

anks to the

Very truly yours,
Hanna S. Cohn
Director

January 1999

American College of Bankruptcy

Page 9



“Board Of Director’s

Friday, March 12, 1999

Location:
James Madison Hotel

12:30 - 4:00 p.m.
(lunch served)

Friday, March 12, 1999

Location:
The Corcoran Gallery Of Art
500 Seventeenth Street, NW
Washington, D.C. 20006-4804
(202) 639-1700

Dress:
Black Tie (For Inductees), Business
Attire (For All Others).

5:30 p.m.
Inductees (Only) To Arrive For Photo
Session (Black Tie Requested).

6:30 p.m.
Fellows And Guests To Arrive.

7:00 - 7:45 p.m.
Induction Ceremony. The Corcoran
Gallery of Art.

The Keynote Speaker To Be Announced.

7:45 - 9:15 p.m.
Reception. The Corcoran Gallery Of Art.

Saturday, March 13, 1999

Location:
The Cosmos Club
2121 Massachusetts Avenue, NW
Washington, DC
Telephone: (202) 387-7783

8:00 - 9:00 a.m.
Continental Breakfast

9:00 - 10:15 a.m.

Electronic Filing In Bankruptcy Court -
Are You Prepared?

The panel of experts will discuss the
electronic filing in bankruptcy court, a
process that is already well established
in the Southern District of New York.
Electronic filing in bankruptcy is hap-
pening, or about to happen, in many
other districts; are you prepared?

Panelists

Cecelia Morris - Clerk, U.S.
Bankruptcy Court,

Southern District Of New York
Ronald M. Martin - Holland & Hart
Michael Mills - Davis, Polk &
Wardwell

10:15 - 10:30 a.m.
Coffee Break

10:30 - 11:45 a.m.

Pitfalls In Processing Plan and
Disclosure Statements

Lawyers must constantly be alert to traps
lurking among the difficult issues encoun-
tered in working up a plan and getting it
confirmed. These three panelists have
been there and know where to look.

Panelists

Alan Miller - Weil, Gotshal & Manges
The Honorable Ralph Mabey -
Leboeuf, Lamb,

Greene & MacRae, L.L.P.

Robert Greenfield - Stutman, Treister
& Glatt

11:45 - 1:00 p.m.
Hot Topics And Hot Tips

The panel includes three excellent prac-
titioners and teachers, knowledgeable
and authoritative in bankruptcy law.

The panelists will review and comment
upon the latest, and most interesting and
most important decisions of which all
lawyers should be aware in practicing
bankruptcy law.

Panelists

David Epstein - King & Spaulding and
University of Alabama Law School
Sally Neely - Sidley & Austin

Richard Toder - Zalkin, Rodin &
Goodman

1:00 - 2:30 p.m.

Lunch And All Fellows Meeting -
Members

New Dining Room.

Spouse/Family Optional
Events

9:00 - 1:00 p.m.
Spouse/family guided tour of Capitol,
Library of Congress, Lincoln Memorial
and Vietnam Memorial (pickup at
James Madison Hotel) $20 per person.

4:00 p.m.
Guided Tour of Holocaust Museum
Available.

Saturday, March 13, 1999

Location:
The Metropolitan Club Of The City
of Washington
1700 H Street, NW
Washington, D.C. 20006
Telephone: (202) 835-2500

Please note that due to limited space, only
210 people may attend the dinner. We may
not be able to make reservations to accommo-
date fellows after February 13, 1999.

Dress:
Cocktail Dress

7:00 - 8:00 p.m.
Reception - The Metropolitan Club.

8:00 - 9:30 p.m.
Dinner - Presentation of The
Distinguished Service Award.

9:30 p.m.
Performance by The Capitol Steps
political comedy troupe

Page 10
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Tenth Class-1999 Induction & Events
Registration and Reservations

American College of Bankruptey ¢ 1999 Induction Ceremony, Educational Session and Dinner Event

Name:
Firm: =
Address:
City: State: Zip:
Phone: : » : Fax: E-mail:

Friday, March 12, 1999 - 7:00 - 9:15 p.m. « Induction Ceremony

The Corcoran Gallery of Art « Washington, DC

Inductees:

Limited to two complimentary tickets (including Inductee) and may purchase additional tickets.

Number of complimentary tickets

Number of paid guests x $45/person = $

Names of attendees (for name tags)

Fellows:
Number of Induction Ceremony tickets (including yourself)___ x $45/person = §

Names of attendees (for name tags)

Saturday, March 13, 1999 « 9:00 a.m.- 2:30 p.m. - Educational Session & All Fellows Luncheon
The Cosmos Club, Washington, D.C.

A charge of $175 includes continental breakfast, the educational session, luncheon and All-Fellows meeting at the Cosmos Club.

I will be attending the Saturday educational session and All-Fellows meeting $175.00
Do you request CLE credit? If so, for what state(s)
Do you request CPE credit? If so, for what state(s)

Saturday, March 13, 1999 « Reception at 7:00 p.m., Dinner Served at 8:00 p.m. Reception, Dinner,
Presentation of The Distinguished Service Award and Entertainment by the political comedy troupe The Capitol Steps
Metropolitan Club, Washington, D.C.
Please indicate how many people in your party and which dinner you and your guests would prefer.
Number of people in your party (including yourself) x $75.00 = § (limited to 210 people)

Number of Chicken Dinners Number of Beef Dinners

Spouse/family Guided Bus Tour with Stops at U.S. Capitol, Library of Congress, Lincoln Memorial and Vietnam Memorial
Saturday, March 13, 1999, 9:00 - 1:00 p.m. (Pickup and Dropoff at Madison Hotel)

Number of Tours x $20=

Holocaust Museum Tour -
Number of Guests Who will be Attending On Saturday March 13, 1999 at 4:00 p.m. (No fee, limited to 100 people, no transportation provided)
Number of Guests for Tour:

Please RSVP Prior to February 28, 1999 to: Suzanne Bingham, American College of Bankruptcy,
11350 Random Hills Rd., Suite 800, Fairfax, VA 22030-6044 « Phone: (703) 934-6154 FAX: (703) 802-0207

(May not be able to accommodate reservations after February 13, 1999)

Please charge my:

= # =2 E

'L’LSA @ m e = OR My check is enclosed in the amount of $
Amount Account Number

Exp. Date Signature
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Executive Director’s

By Suzanne A.
Bingham

As the March 12-13
date approaches, we
are looking forward to

_inducting new distin-
guished bankruptcy
and insolvency profes-

A Suzanne A. Bingham sionals as Fellows into
the American College of Bankruptcy.
The College continues to grow with cur-
rently 388 Fellows and an expected 33
additional Fellows from the Tenth Class.
This will bring the College membership
to 421 for 1999. Also invited to join in

Page 12
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the Tenth Class were four Foreign and
two Judicial Fellows. Welcome to those
nominees that join as Fellows!

Make your reservations early for the
1999 Induction Ceremony and events.
Leon Forman, Scholar-in-Residence, has
coordinated an exciting educational pro-
gram scheduled for Saturday, March 13,
that will provide both CLE and CPE cred-
its. The educational program and lun-
cheon will be held at the Cosmos Club. As
in past years, we will have available
CLE/CPE forms following the education-
al program. A College business meeting
will be conducted during the luncheon
following the educational program. The
Holocaust Museum tour will begin at 4:00
p.M. and the newly added Spouse
Sightseeing Tour will begin at 9:00 A.M.

American College of Bankruptcy

and to conclude by 1:00 p.M. (visits to the
Washington sights of the Capitol, The
Library of Congress, Lincoln Memorial as
well as other surrounding memorials) The
two-day event will conclude with a dinner
at the Metropolitan Club and live enter-
tainment featuring the Capitol Steps.

The College Directory has been updat-
ed and forwarded to the West Group for
printing. The College extends its appreci-
ation to West Group Publishing for pro-
viding the courtesy printing. We hope the
Directory will provide easily accessible
information for all College Fellows. It
will be a great reference for locating
experienced bankruptcy and insolvency
professionals both nationally and interna-
tionally. It is expected that the Directory
will be forwarded in early January. Ff
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